TICKENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 13th March 2014 at 7.30 p.m.

at the Village Hall Committee Room 
PRESENT:  Cllr Bruce Ralfs in the chair, Cllrs John Banks, Matthew Bracey, Jane Brock, David Franks, Alan Hooley, Ann Loader, Pam Trenchard, and Mike Woodey.

In attendance:  Vena Prater (Clerk)

22/14
APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllr Mike Perrott and Mr Lyndon Watkins [North Somerset Council (NSC)] 

23/14
MINUTES of the meeting held on 13th February 2014, copies of which had been circulated, were approved and signed as a correct record. 
24/14
MATTERS ARISING from the minutes 
(a) TELEPHONE BOXES:  The Clerk was authorised to purchase a ‘Telephone’ sign at a cost of £15.38 plus VAT.   The company supplying the sign was hoping to provide maintenance in the near future.  Cllr Alan Hooley would fit a notice board in the kiosk at Stone Edge Batch and the Chairman would investigate the possibility of using the triangular ‘Tickenham Parish Council’ signs from the old notice boards.
(b) DEFIBRILLATOR:  A demonstration had been arranged for Thursday 10th April, to coincide with the Annual Parish Meeting.  No further information had been received about a new post for the sign opposite the Hall.
(c) REGISTRATION OF ASSETS: Councillors having familiarised themselves with the process of registration, discussion took place on whether interest in the Star Inn should be registered.  Several councillors expressed concern about the idea as this might result in a negative effect by blighting any future sale and be counter-productive.  After discussion it was agreed that the matter be allowed to lie on the table.  

(d) CADBURY CAMP:  The Clerk reported that the National Trust had entered into an agreement with Natural England with regard to management of the site: the main work was to remove trees of non-native species.  Some had already been removed on the western and southern ramparts: in 2014 trees on the northern rampart and the edge of the wood would be removed and those on the eastern ramparts in 2015.  The Clerk was asked to enquire about the existence of TPOs on any of the trees to be felled.
25/14
HIGHWAYS MATTERS

(a)
CAUSEWAY:  The provision of whitelining and reflectors and repairs to the surfacing was welcomed. The grit bin had been installed near the Monkey Bridge.
(b)
SPEEDWATCH:  A detailed report on the past year from the Chairman of Neighbourhood Watch and Speedwatch had been circulated.  With regard to the recommendation regarding vehicle/speed counting cables, the Chairman commented that these only operated when the control box was in place.  
(c)
INCIDENTS:  Two vehicles had been involved in an incident on the B3130 resulting in serious injury.  Following the recent spate of incidents resulting in injury, the Clerk was asked to keep a record of all incidents and accidents.  

(d)
JUNCTION OF B3130 AND B3128:  The Clerk was asked to follow up the request to NSC that the Nailsea/Clevedon wall signs be re-instated; alternatively chevron signs would be acceptable.
26/14
PLANNING MATTERS


(a)
NEW APPLICATIONS
14/P/0337/F:  239 Clevedon Road:  Single storey rear extension plus new roof and dormers over existing garage.

It was noted that the proposed extension would sit on the boundary with the neighbouring property to the west.  The Council therefore expressed concern that the proposed extension would be overbearing.
14/P/0401/F: 26 Clevedon Road: Single storey extension and rear balcony.
No objections were raised.

(b)
UP-DATES:

13/P/0977/F: Land between 92 & 98 Clevedon Road:  Appeal :  The appeal had been dismissed due to the adverse effect of the proposal on the green belt.
13/P/1883/F:  Beechwood, Cadbury Camp Lane:   Demolition and erection of new dwelling:  Approved with various conditions regarding the protection of trees.

(c) SIGNAGE:

Cllr Pam Trenchard had contacted NSC regarding a large advertising sign that had been erected at the Rabbit Centre.  
27/14
FINANCIAL MATTERS

(a)
The following were approved for payment:


Clerk’s salary February
£174.82



Clerk’s expenses February
£7.90



HMRC
£43.60



North Somerset Council (grit bin)
£150.00



Ian Trenchard (general maintenance)
£210.00



Tickenham PCC (towards magazine)
£200.00



ALCA (subscription)
£159.29



AED Locator Ltd (maintenance 2014/15)
 £354.00
(from Jean Burrows Fund)

(b)
REPEAL OF STATUTORY REQUIREMENT REGARDING PAYMENTS –


The Clerk reported on the repeal of the statutory requirement for two councillors to sign cheques and other orders for payment: this meant that parish councils could now use internet banking.  It was agreed that payment by cheque and the two signature policy should be retained.  

(c) CLOSURE OF THE AUDIT COMMISSION  
The Clerk reported that from 2017 there would be a new audit framework for local authorities.  Those with a turnover not exceeding £25,000 would be exempt from routine external audit but would be subject to a new transparency requirement.  It was agreed that it would be prudent for this Council to maintain its audit procedure, albeit it in a different format following the closure of the Audit Commission.
28/14
TREES FOR COMMUNITY GROUPS


The Chairman reported that Stewart Plant would welcome some of the trees on his land: possible locations included along the B3130 from Old Lane westwards towards the golf course and from 240 Clevedon Road on the south and 239 Clevedon Road on the north eastwards towards the golf course.  The location opposite the church was considered inappropriate due to possible root damage to the wall.  Adequate notice would be required prior to access for maintenance.  The Council agreed that All Seasons Garden Maintenance be asked to carry out preparation work at an approximate cost of £50.00  Cllr Hooley agreed to plant the trees.  

With regard to other locations, the near neighbour at the Summerhouse corner was happy with the suggestion of two trees there and the Clerk would contact NSC.  Various locations on the Village Field were being considered and Cllr Hooley would discuss possibilities with the Chairman of the Hall Management Committee before proceeding.  Mr Adrian Brooks had offered to take any surplus trees. 
29/14
VILLAGE FIELD 

Concern was expressed that the portable skittle alley was still on the field following last year’s flower show.  Cllrs Roger Triggol and Ann Loader agreed to remove the skittle alley and other debris as a matter of urgency before the grass cutting began.


Cllr Hooley reported that the contractor hoped to be able to complete the work to the raised area now that the weather had improved.  In answer to a point raised by Cllr Pam Trenchard, Cllr Hooley assured the Council that the soakaway would not be affected by the ingress and egress of delivery lorries, e.g. delivering the marquee for the flower show.  He also assured Council that the field was safe for use by Brownie groups using the hall.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes. 
30/14
LOCAL WALKS

Cllr Hooley had been approached by the National Trust with a view to putting a laminated map on the reverse of the notice board at the Village Hall, directing walkers to Cadbury Camp.  The Council agreed provided that no holes were made which might lead to water ingress and parking at the Hall was not encouraged.  It was suggested that a suitable note might be included in the National Trust handbook.  
31/14
LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARIES REVIEW 
Cllr David Franks drew attention to the further consultation on the proposed revision of boundaries as outlined in the new Plan B.  The former plan A had been largely acceptable but Plan B appeared ill-thought-out and illogical: parishes bearing no geographical, cultural or social connection were placed together with no regard for historic or tangible boundaries.  Cllr Franks urged all councillors to respond in support of Plan A.  The Clerk would write on behalf of the Council as a whole.
32/14
JEAN BURROWS FUND

The Fund administrator reported that some meetings with applicants had been held and reports would be ready for consideration at the next meeting.
33/14
CORRESPONDENCE

North Somerset Council



Wind Turbine Policy consultation


Somerset Playing fields newsletter


Tickenham School newsletters  
34/14
DATES OF MEETINGS  

2014:  10th April (Annual Parish Meeting), 8th May (Annual Meeting of the Council), 12th June, 10th July, [14th August], 11th September, 9th October, 13th November, 11th December.

